Ski for Light, Inc.
Board of Directors 
Annual Meeting
Casper, Wyoming

Friday, February 7, 2020

Minutes

President, Marion Elmquist, called the first session of the annual meeting of Ski for Light, Inc. to order at 8:45 A.M. Mountain Standard Time. She welcomed everyone. 

Roll Call. Secretary, Judy Dixon, called the roll. Executive Committee members present: Marion Elmquist, Tim McCorcle, Judy Dixon, Brenda Seeger, Nancy McKinney Milsteadt, and Amy Brannan. Directors present: Renee Abernathy, Dede Chinlund, Robert Civiak, Julie Coppens, John Elliott, Krista Erickson, Michael Evelo, Andrea Goddard, Nicole Haley, Melinda Hollands, Richard Milsteadt, Laura Oftedahl, and Karen Wood. 

Not present: Wendy David, Leslie Maclin, Scott McCall, and Larry Showalter. 

Email vote. On October 12, 2019, Amy made a motion stating: “I make a motion for the Ski for Light Board of Directors to approve the attached updated version of the SFL Code of Conduct Policy.” The motion was seconded by Larry. On October 16, 2019, Amy amended her motion to state: “I make a motion to update the Improper Conduct Policy with the attached Code of Conduct Policy on the SFL website.  In addition, I propose that the Executive Committee review the provided feedback and make recommendations for further distribution.” The motion was seconded by Larry. After the prescribed period of discussion, Marion called for an email vote on October 29, 2019. The motion, as amended on October 16, 2019, passed.

Approval of Minutes of October 10, 2019 mid-year teleconference meeting. A motion was made by Bob Civiak and seconded by Brenda Seeger to approve the minutes of the October 10 mid-year teleconference as distributed. The motion passed unanimously.

In accordance with Article IV, Section 10 of the Bylaws, Marion reported that due to lack of participation in three consecutive meetings, Dave Wilkinson has been removed from the Board.

Event Planning Committee Report: Judy Dixon reported that many things are going well. We have approximately 270 attendees this year. There is plenty of snow at the ski area and they are ready for us. Our only serious concern this year is that we are still short of guides. Recruitment efforts are continuing even at this late date.

Board Development and Elections Report: Renee Abernathy reported that the Board term of 13 directors expired this year. They are: Amy Brannon, Dede Chinlund, Robert Civiak, Julie Coppens, Wendy David, Andrea Goddard, Melinda Hollands, Leslie Maclin, Scott McCall, Rich Milsteadt, Laura Oftedahl, Brenda Seeger and Larry Showalter. Five Directors, Dede Chinlund, Bob Civiak,  Leslie Maclin, Scott McCall, and Rich Milsteadt have chosen not to seek re-election. Nancy McKinney Milsteadt will be resigning from her Board position at the end of the event and will be returning to her emeritus status.

12 Board members were elected to four-year terms. They are: Cara Barnes, Amy Brannon, Julie Coppens, Wendy David, Andrea Goddard, Melinda Hollands, Bob Hartt, Bonnie O’Day, Laura Oftedahl, Sheri Richardson, Brenda Seeger, and Larry Showalter. Bob Civiak told the Board that he would be glad to continue to help with Budget and Finance activities.

Board Composition: Marion summarized the election. With the 12 new Board members, the composition of the Board is now a total of 22 with 13 visually-impaired Board members, 2 mobility-impaired Board members and 7 able-bodied Board members. With Nancy's resignation, the total is 21 with 6 able-bodied Board members. Our Bylaws say that we should attempt at all times to maintain an appropriate balance of disabled and able-bodied Board members. The Board Development and Election Committee has identified four persons who are interested in serving on the Board. They are: John Amundson, Betsy Fischer, Lynee Forsyth, and Lauren Heine. Krista moved and Amy seconded that an election be held at the mid-week session of the Board meeting for additional Board members to fill three two-year terms and one four-year term. The motion passed unanimously.

Treasurer’s Report: Brenda Seeger reported that currently the checking account has $268,512, savings has $64,749, and Banker's Trust current value is $432,026. Bills are all paid. Brenda continues to work on streamlining the Treasurer's job and has made good progress toward this end.

Budget and Finance Report: Tim McCorcle reported that the budget passed last fall predicted a surplus of about $11,000 for the year. Even though there are more unknowns for this year, Tim thinks this may still be realistic. Last year was a good year for equities. Tim is pleased with the management of our Banker's Trust fund. The report is attached.

Planned Giving and Tracksetter Society: Laura Oftedahl reported that there are two new members of the Tracksetters Society. Laura has prepared a form for people to declare their intent for where they want the funds to go. 

Foundations: Marion reported for Bonnie O’Day (report attached). This year, we have received funding from the following foundations: Flatley Foundation $10,000; The Thistle Foundation $3,000; Harman Foundation $3,500; Delta Gamma $5,500; and Gibney Foundation $1,500 for a total of $23,500. The important lesson is that personal contact is the most successful form of connection.

Constitution and Bylaws: Judy Dixon presented the report of the Constitution and Bylaws Committee (attached). Amy suggested that committee reports be submitted to the Board at least one week prior to each Board meeting. Judy will add this as a friendly amendment. It was moved by Judy and seconded by Karen that the report of the Constitution and Bylaws Committee be adopted as amended. 

Publicity and Public Relations: Melinda reported her committee has coordinated preparation of factsheets, flyers, and news releases for this year's event. They are also coordinating articles published by others and are collecting them for the website. They have reached out to local Casper media and are expecting several requests for coverage this week. Melinda has created a new tabletop banner for small exhibits. Krista has been working on a packet for potential speakers about SFL. It contains an outline, flyers, program journals, news releases, and so forth. They are hoping to finish it in the next month or so.

Guide Recruitment: Amy reported that her committee had conducted several waves of guide recruitment activities, contacting former guides, sending flyers to ski shops and ski organizations, and lots of personal outreach.

Visually-impaired Recruitment: Melinda reported that the VIP recruitment committee sent mailings to numerous organizations. They also conducted their mentor program again this year which was very successful. The report is attached.

Mobility-impaired Recruitment: Nicole reported that her recruitment efforts have been hampered by limited and inadequate equipment. She was asked to make a proposal for what it would take to update the existing MIP equipment. She will do so at the second session of this meeting.

Risk Management: Rich reported that our insurance policies have been paid and there is nothing else new on the risk management front.

Social Media: Marion presented Sonja Elmquist's report. Things are going well for Facebook but Sonja is recommending that the organization's social media presence be expanded. Julie raised a concern that the newly-adopted bylaw changes reduced social media from a committee to a coordinator. It was agreed that social media needs to be a committee. Julie moved and Judy seconded that the bylaws reflect social media as a committee and not a coordinator. The motion passed unanimously.

Future Event Sites: Nancy reported that for the 2021 site, her committee concentrated on tried and true sites. They sent requests for proposals to Snow Mountain Ranch, Provo, UT, and Shanty Creek, MI. Marion reached out to properties in Anchorage, AK and North Conway, NH. Provo is not available. The Executive Committee met last week and voted to recommend to the Board that SFL go to Snow Mountain Ranch in 2021 and that for '22, '23, and '24 look closely at North Conway, Rheinlander, and Provo. Julie moved and Tim seconded that the SFL event be held at Snow Mountain Ranch in 2021. The motion passed unanimously. 

Election of Officers: Nancy reported that the Nominating Committee is still working hard on developing a slate of officers. The slate will be distributed by e-mail prior to 7 P.M. on Sunday.

Conflict of Interest forms: Judy distributed the Conflict of Interest Disclosure forms. Everyone is requested to complete and sign the form and return it to Marion.

New Business. Krista raised an issue related to additions to the Board Member Contact List. Krista 
moved and Karen seconded that Beginning with the Board Member Contact List distributed to all board members after the February 2020 board elections, the List shall include: the board members name; mailing address; phone number(s); e-mail address(s); date/year on which board service commenced; and the date/year on which the member’s current board term ends. A number of questions and concerns were raised. Krista agreed to redraft the motion and present it at the mid-week Board meeting. 

The first session of the Board meeting was adjourned at 2:00 P.M.


Tuesday, February 11, 2020

Minutes

The President, Marion Elmquist, called the second session of the annual meeting to order at 5:05 P.M. Mountain Standard time.

MIP Equipment. Nicole summarized the current status of the mIP equipment. SFL currently owns five sit skis. In addition, Colorado currently owns two sit skis that we are allowed to use. Nicole is recommending that we make changes to our existing equipment. One sit ski needs powder coating and others need configuration changes. She would also like to purchase some aluminum poles. It was moved by Scott and seconded by Nancy that SFL allocate up to $1,500 to upgrade MIP equipment. The motion passed unanimously. Nicole also wants to request the donation of equipment.

Board Election: Renee summarized the first part of the election that occurred during the first session of the Board meeting. There are currently four unfilled positions, three two-year terms and one four-year term. The Board Development and Election Committee submitted four names: Lynee Forsyth, Betsy Fischer, Lauren Heine, and John Amundson. Judy moved and Scott seconded that all four be elected by acclamation. The motion passed unanimously. Via a random drawing, Betsy Fischer will fill the four-year position.

Those leaving the Board are: Scott McCall, Bob Civiak, Leslie Maclin, Nancy McKinney Milsteadt, Rich Milsteadt, and Dede Chinlund. Marion thanked them for their service.

Officers Elections. Nancy McKinney milsteadt, Chair of the Nominating Committee conducted the election of officers. The following were elected by acclamation.: 

President: Tim McCorcle
Vice-president: Julie Coppens
Secretary: Krista Erickson
Treasurer: Brenda Seeger
Director-at-large: Mike Evelo
Director-at-large: Bob Hartt

Discussion of term years on Board contact information. Krista submitted her redrafted motion as follows: Beginning with the Board Member Contact List distributed to all board members after the February 2020 board elections, the List shall include: the board members name; mailing address; phone number(s); e-mail address(s); the start and end of each board member’s current board term; and a list of all previous consecutive board terms. The motion was seconded by Nicole. Concerns were raised about the accuracy of the information since Ski for Light has not kept such information in that form. Nicole said that if people were concerned, we have the option of ordering our 990 forms from previous years. The motion passed.

New Business. Karen Wood raised a concern about the staff of Guide Dogs for the Blind being compensated for their attendance at SFL for the purpose of walking dogs. It was pointed out that we are an all-volunteer organization and the guides and other volunteers also work hard to support the program and they are not receiving their salary while doing it. Marion will talk with them.

Records Retention. Nicole moved and Judy seconded that our document retention policy be amended to allow us to store the applications electronically rather than on paper. The motion passed unanimously. 

The second session of the annual meeting was adjourned at 6:15 P.M.

Ski for Light, Inc.
Code of Conduct Policy
 
Ski for Light, Inc. (SFL) seeks to establish and maintain a safe and healthy environment for all participants. This includes volunteer guides, disabled participants, and other volunteers or guests attending any SFL function.
 
Any individual attending a SFL function has an obligation to conduct him or herself in accordance with the highest standards of integrity and ethics, and in compliance with federal, state, and local laws. Examples of improper conduct may include but are not limited to bullying, endangerment, unwelcome verbal or physical conduct of a sexual nature, abusive language, and behavior detrimental to the best interests of SFL.
 
This code of conduct policy is intended to encourage and enable any person involved with the SFL organization and/or program to raise serious concerns internally so that SFL can address and correct inappropriate conduct and actions.
 
It is the responsibility of all persons involved with the SFL organization and/or program who believe they have witnessed or been subjected to an incident of improper conduct to promptly report the incident to an SFL Executive Committee Member. The Executive Committee Members include the positions of President, Vice President, Secretary, Treasurer, two Directors at Large and the Immediate Past President. The SFL Vice President shall be the Compliance Officer for the organization, unless the report is related to that person. In such a situation, the Compliance Officer for the complaint shall be the SFL Executive Committee member who received the report.
 
It is the responsibility of the Compliance Officer to fully investigate the complaint. The Compliance Officer may involve such other persons who are not related to the complaint, including the SFL President and outside resources, as appropriate and necessary to conduct a thorough investigation. The investigation shall be conducted in a confidential manner to the extent consistent with a reasonable investigation. While reasonable efforts shall be made to preserve the identity of the person filing the complaint if so requested, disclosures may be made in furtherance of the investigation as practical and necessary given the nature, scope and details of the complaint. 
 
If the incident being reported involves a potential or actual violation of law, the Compliance Officer shall contact the appropriate authorities and strongly encourage the victim to immediately file a report with the appropriate authorities. Actions taken by SFL will occur independently from any actions by local authorities. 
 
When the Compliance Officer has completed the investigation, he/she shall submit a report to the Executive Committee, except that if the party about whom the complaint is made is a member of the Executive Committee, he/she shall not be a party to evaluating or deciding on the merits of the complaint. The report shall include an assessment of whether the submitted complaint violated a SFL policy or whether inappropriate conduct occurred, as well as a recommendation for any corrective actions that may be appropriate. The Executive Committee shall endorse or modify the conclusions and recommendations of the report and take appropriate action to address the current improper conduct and prevent future similar conduct. In situations where the alleged improper conduct does not violate any local, state or federal law, the action of the Executive Committee shall be final.


Ski for Light, Inc.

Budget and Finance Committee Report 
to the February 7, 2020 
Board of Directors Meeting

Fiscal Year 2020 Budget

The fiscal year 2020budget, approved by the Executive Committee last fall, estimated an operating surplus of $11,581, based on $240,440 in 2020 SFL International event fees, $37,000 in donations from individuals, $35,000 in donations from organizations, $15,400 in revenue from the Sales Room and Silent Auction, and a $15,000 transfer from the Endowment Fund.

As of December 31, 2019SFL had collected $235,335 in event fees, $5,105 less than budgeted.  This gap should decrease as event fees from applications received after December 31 are collected.

With most of the event-related expenses occurring in SFL’s fiscal year 3rd quarter, it is too early to draw conclusions about the financial outcome of the event.

Total donations exceed those in FY 2019 through six months by $3,120, with donations from individuals in 2019 ahead by $2,600 and donations from organizations slightly increased by $520.

Endowment Fund

As of 31 December 2019, the Ski for Light Endowment Fund, managed by BTC Capital, had a market value of $431,602.  The calendar year 2019 return on the SFL Endowment Fund was 19.82%, and it has earned a 7.24% return since Bankers Trust began managing it during the third calendar quarter of 2015.  In comparison a benchmark portfolio had returns of 21.01% and 9.02% for the same periods.  

The Ski for Light Endowment bylaw provides for an annual withdrawal from the Endowment Fund of up to 5.5% of the average market value at the end of each of the previous 12 quarters. Withdrawals from the fund in FY 2016 through FY 2019 totaled $73,000 with a $15,000 withdrawal in June of 2019.

The composition of the fund as of December 31 was:

	
	% of Portfolio

	Cash & Equivalents
	 $    15,154 
	3.5%

	Taxable Fixed Income
	     140,307 
	32.5%

	U.S. Equities
	

	US Large/Mid Cap
	     186,291 
	43.2%

	US Small Cap
	       14,579 
	3.4%

	Total U.S. Equities
	     200,870 
	46.5%

	International equities
	       75,271 
	17.4%

	
	
	

	Portfolio Total
	 $ 431,602 
	100.0%



The above asset allocations are within the ranges specified in the Ski for Light Investment Policy

Conclusion

The Casper event is tracking reasonably well with respect to the budget, but it should be kept in mind that the majority of Ski for Light’s expenses are paid in the second half of the fiscal year.  The endowment fund performed well in 2019, which was a good year for equities in general.

Respectfully submitted,

Tim McCorcle
Budget and Finance Committee chair



Foundations Report 2020

We have received funds from the following organizations during the past year:
The Flatley Foundation, $10,000
The Thistle Foundation, $3,000
The Harmon Foundation, $3,500
Delta Gamma, $5,500
Gibney Foundation, $1,500.
Total: $23,500
 
The Flatley Foundation has given funds to SFL for many years, with no prompting from me. They are our largest donor and have provided funds to SFL since about 2005.
The Thistle Foundation is operated by a friend of mine, who has given for about 7 or 8 years.
The Harmon Foundation began giving to SFL in about 2012 and has given off and on since then. The person who I contact was a friend of Brook Yates, who was active in SFL a few years ago.
Delta Gamma provides funds for guide training and scholarships. They also funded our guide training video last year.
The Gibney Foundation’s donation is from Frank Gibney and Diane Muher. It is specifically for scholarships.
 
The important lesson is that personal contacts and friendships are very important in raising funds for SFL.
 
Please feel free to contact me if you have any questions. Thank you.
 
Bonnie O’Day
703 965-2501



Report of the Bylaws Committee

February 7, 2020

The Bylaws Committee wishes to submit the following revisions to the Board for adoption.

The primary goals of the proposed revisions in this report are to reduce complexity, enhance communication, and bring the Bylaws more closely into alignment with the current structure and functioning of the organization. Most of these revisions were brought to the Bylaws Committee from the Ad Hoc Committee on Committees.

Proposed changes fall into two major areas:

1. Meetings: Increase the number of meetings for both the Board and Executive Committee;

2. Committees: 

a. Add steps to the committee-appointment process where the President sends a list of committee chairs to the Board; Committee chairs report their membership to the SFL Secretary and the Secretary compiles a full roster of committees with members listed and notifies the Board and sends to Website Coordinator for posting to the SFL website.

B. Add a requirement that committee chairs briefly report on their plans for the upcoming year at the summer Board meeting.

C. Eliminate the Endowment Committee and add a Major Donors Committee.

D. Eliminate the Sons of Norway and Norwegian Community Relationship Committee and expand the President's role in that function.

E. Replace five committees that have traditionally been staffed by one person with coordinator positions. They are:

1. F. Financial Appeals
2. L. Regional Liaison
3. M. Risk Management
4. O. Ski for Light Bulletin
5. Q. Social Media

F. Add a step to the committee-appointment process where President reports coordinator appointments to the Secretary so Secretary can create roster and disseminate to the Board and website coordinator.

G. Add function to Publicity and Public Relations Committee to work closely with SFL Bulletin Editor and Social Media Coordinator.

Other proposed changes arise from these.

Article III Meetings

Section 1. Regular Meetings

Current language:

There shall be two (2) Regular Meetings of the Board each year, in January, February or March and in September or October. The Regular Meeting held in January, February or March shall be referred to as the Annual Meeting, and shall normally take place on the Friday preceding the annual Ski for Light International Week, at or near the site of the event, and may have additional sessions throughout the week. The Regular Meeting in September or October shall be referred to as the Mid‑year Meeting, and shall normally be a telephone conference meeting. Notice, in writing, of the time and place of all Regular Meetings shall be conveyed to each Director no less than thirty (30) days prior to the date of each meeting.

Proposed revision:

There shall be three (3) Regular Meetings of the Board each year, in January, February or March in June or July, and in October or November. The Regular Meeting held in January, February or March shall be referred to as the Annual Meeting, and shall normally take place on the Friday preceding the annual Ski for Light International Week, at or near the site of the event, and may have additional sessions throughout the week. The Regular Meetings in or about July and October shall be referred to as the Summer and Fall Meetings, and shall normally be telephone conference meetings. Notice, in writing, of the time and place of all Regular Meetings shall be conveyed to each Director no less than thirty (30) days prior to the date of each meeting.

Article IV Board of Directors

Section 5. Election

Current language:

At the Mid‑year Meeting in each odd‑numbered year, the Board shall determine the number of positions to be filled.

Proposed revision:

At the Fall Meeting in each odd‑numbered year, the Board shall determine the number of positions to be filled.

Current language:

Ballots containing fewer than "n" votes shall be considered to be properly completed ballots.

Proposed revision:

Ballots containing "n" or fewer votes shall be considered to be properly completed ballots.

Article VI Executive Committee

Section 3. Meetings. 

Current language:

The Executive Committee shall meet at least twice each year, either in person or through the use of telephone conference or similar equipment, at a date, time and place to be selected by the President. 

Proposed revision:

The Executive Committee shall meet at least four times each year, either in person or through the use of telephone conference or similar equipment, at a date, time and place to be selected by the President. 

Article VII Committees

Section 1. Standing Committees.

Current language:

C. Prepare and present an Annual Report to the Board, during the Annual Meeting, on the committee's activities and accomplishments.

Proposed language:

C. Prepare and present a report of plans for the upcoming year to the Board at its June meeting and an Annual Report to the Board, during the Annual Meeting, on the committee's activities and accomplishments.

Section 3. Membership. 

Current language:

The President shall appoint the Chair of each Standing and Special Committee, except for the Nominating Committee whose chair shall be elected by the Executive Committee. The members of each standing and special committee shall be appointed by the Chair of the committee, in consultation with the President, except for the Nominating Committee whose members shall be elected by the Executive Committee. 

Proposed revision:

By April 1 of each even-numbered year, the President shall appoint the Chair of each Standing and Special Committee, except for the Nominating Committee whose chair shall be elected by the Executive Committee. At that time, the President shall forward the list of Committee chairs to the Board of Directors. The members of each standing and special committee shall be appointed by the Chair of the committee, in consultation with the President, except for the Nominating Committee whose members shall be elected by the Executive Committee. By May 1 of each even-numbered year, the Chair of each committee shall forward a list of committee members to the SFL Secretary. When all committee rosters have been received, the Secretary shall forward the full list of committees with all members listed to the Board of Directors and to the Webmaster for posting on the SFL website.

Bylaw 3. Duties of the Officers

A. President

Current Language:

5A. Appoint the following coordinators: webmaster, listserv manager, database coordinator, donor response coordinator, Ridderrenn trip coordinator, annual report editor.

Proposed revision:

5A. Appoint the following coordinators: 

1. Annual Report Editor: Responsible for designing, compiling, and arranging for the production of the organization's annual report;

2. Database Coordinator: Responsible for maintaining the organization's database of event attendees, donors, and interested persons;

3. Donor Response Coordinator: Responsible for mailing acknowledgements of all monitary donations received;

4. Financial Appeal Coordinator: Responsible for conducting one or more financial appeals to potential donors each year;

5. Listserv Manager: Responsible for maintaining the organization's Executive Committee, Board, and other listservs;

6. Regional Liaison: Responsible for sharing information about the activities of Ski for Light, Inc. with each regional program, disseminating information about the various regional activities and events as it is received, and, when appropriate, acting as a facilitator of communication flow amongst the various regional programs.

7. Ridderrenn Trip Coordinator: Responsible for publicizing the details of each upcoming Ridderrenn within the Ski for Light community, and coordinating the plans for the Ski for Light group attending each such event;

8. Risk Management Coordinator: Responsible for assessing on an on‑going basis all aspects of the Ski for Light program and organization for areas of potential liability and risk and making appropriate recommendations to the Board for changes in policies, procedures and practices. Also responsible for managing and coordinating the application and renewal process for any insurance coverage authorized by the Board;

9. Ski for Light Bulletin Editor: Responsible for coordinating the overall preparation and distribution of the Ski for Light Bulletin three times per year. This includes soliciting content, preparing final copy, and  arranging for the production and distribution of each edition to recipients as provided by the Database Coordinator in formats appropriate to the needs of the Ski for Light community.

10. Ski for Light Policy Manual Manager: This coordinator shall be a Board member responsible for reviewing the Ski for Light policy manual annually and recommending changes to the Board. As changes/updates are adopted by the Board, the Policy Manual Manager shall update the manual and forward the latest version to the Website Coordinator for posting to the website;

11. Social Media: Responsible for promoting Ski for Light through social media by posting various pictures, articles and news about Ski for Light's mission, purpose, and ongoing activities; and

12. Webmaster: Responsible for maintaining and updating the Ski for Light website.

5C. As coordinators are appointed, notify the SFL Secretary so that the roster of coordinators can be updated and disseminated to the SFL Board and the Website coordinator for posting to the SFL website.

Current language:

6. Chair the Sons of Norway and Norwegian Community Relationship Committee;

Proposed revision:

6. The President or his/her designee shall be the organization's primary focal point for communication with the Sons of Norway, maintaining a strong and positive relationship between Ski for Light and the Sons of Norway, Royal Norwegian Embassy, and other Norwegian organizations and constituencies. 

C. Secretary

Proposed revision:

6. Maintain a complete roster of all committee and coordinator appointments. Annually, disseminate the full roster to the Board and send to the Website coordinator for posting to the SFL website. Notify the Board and Website coordinator of any changes as they occur.

Bylaw 5. Standing Committees

Current language:

E. Endowment. The responsibility of the Endowment Committee is to seek donations to the Ski for Light Endowment Fund. To this end, the Committee shall;
1. Identify tactics and programs that could lead to significant contributions and donations to the Fund;
2. Execute those programs authorized by the Board or President; and
3. Report annually to the Board on the status of the Fund, making appropriate recommendations for future programs and plans.

Proposed revision:

E. Major Donors. The responsibility of the Major Donors Committee is to seek gifts from individual donors to be directed to the Endowment Fund, general support, or special projects in accordance with the donor’s wishes and the needs of the organization. This can be accomplished through personal contact, special events, or other means deemed appropriate for the particular donor.

F. Financial Appeals. 

Current language:

The responsibility of the Financial Appeals Committee is to conduct one or more Financial Appeals to potential donors each year, consistent with current Board policies. To this end, the Committee shall:

1. Each year, send, via any and all methods deemed appropriate by the committee, one or more appeals for financial support of SFL to prospective financial donors, and

2. Evaluate existing policies and procedures and recommend changes, as appropriate, to the Board.

Proposed revision:

Replace committee with coordinator. See Bylaw 3. Duties of the Officers, A. President, 5A. Appoint the following coordinators

K. Publicity and Public Relations

Current language:

The responsibility of the Publicity and Public Relations Committee is to publicize Ski for Light and its activities to audiences that could conceivably support the Ski for Light program with either monetary support or with attendance at future events as guides, and to support the activities of the various Recruitment Committees.

Proposed revision:

The responsibility of the Publicity and Public Relations Committee is to publicize Ski for Light and its activities to audiences that could conceivably support the Ski for Light program with either monetary support or with attendance at future events. The committee shall work closely with the Ski for Light Bulletin Editor and the Social Media Coordinator and support the activities of the various Recruitment Committees.

L. Regional Liaison. 

Current language:

The responsibility of the Regional Liaison Committee is to share information about the activities of Ski for Light, Inc. with each regional program, to gather information about the various regional activities and events for dissemination within the Ski for Light community, and to act as a facilitator of communication flow amongst the various regional programs. When possible, the Committee shall be chaired by a current or former Ski for Light board member who is active in his/her regional program. Pursuant to its goals, the Committee shall:

1.	Communicate information about each Ski for Light, Inc. International Event to each Regional Program President;

2.	Gather information about the programs of each Regional Program and distribute it within the Ski for Light community via the website and Bulletin;

3.	Provide information about current Ski for Light, Inc. policies, procedures, and practices to those Regional Program Presidents who wish to receive such information;

4.	Assist each regional program, as requested, to resolve problems and concerns; and

5.	Serve as a facilitator for the sharing of information that is of common interest among the various regional programs.

Proposed revision:

Replace committee with coordinator. See Bylaw 3. Duties of the Officers, A. President, 5A. Appoint the following coordinators

M. Risk Management. 

Current language:

The responsibility of the Risk Management Committee is to assess on an on‑going basis all aspects of the Ski for Light program and organization for areas of potential liability and risk and to recommend appropriate actions to the Ski for Light Board. The Committee shall be chaired by a member of the Board. To achieve its purposes, the Committee shall;

1.	Annually review and assess the operations of Ski for Light, Inc. and make appropriate recommendations to the Board for changes in policies, procedures and practices; and

2.	Manage and coordinate the application and renewal process for any insurance coverage authorized by the Board.

Proposed revision:

Replace committee with coordinator. See Bylaw 3. Duties of the Officers, A. President, 5A. Appoint the following coordinators

O. Ski for Light Bulletin. 

Current language:

The responsibility of the Ski for Light Bulletin Committee is to prepare and distribute the Ski for Light Bulletin three times per year. To this end, the Committee shall;

1.	Solicit appropriate contributions and information for each issue of the Bulletin;

2.	Edit and otherwise prepare final copy of each issue;

3.	Prepare, produce and distribute each edition of the Bulletin to recipients as provided by the database coordinator in formats appropriate to the needs of the Ski for Light community.

Proposed revision:

Replace committee with coordinator. See Bylaw 3. Duties of the Officers, A. President, 5A. Appoint the following coordinators

Q. Social Media. 

Current language:

The responsibility of the Social Media Committee is to promote and publicize Ski for Light and its activities to audiences that could be interested in participation in the event or in monetary support through the various venues of social media.   Social media tactics are in addition to and will be in alignment with the SFL Bulletin, website, hard copy materials (i.e. annual report, event program book, guide & skier recruitment flyers, etc.), e‑mail and any new communication vehicles. To this end, the committee shall:

1. Promote Ski for Light through social media by posting various pictures, articles and news about Ski for Light activities.

2. Provide information about International, Regional and any other authorized Ski for Light activities.

3. Educate readers, through social media, about the mission, purpose and ongoing activities of Ski for Light.

Proposed revision:

Replace committee with coordinator. See Bylaw 3. Duties of the Officers, A. President, 5A. Appoint the following coordinators

Bylaw 6. Financial Appeals

Current language:

For the purpose of raising funds to support the programs and activities of Ski for Light, direct appeals and other fund‑raising activities may be conducted from time to time by the Financial Appeals Committee,

Proposed revision:

For the purpose of raising funds to support the programs and activities of Ski for Light, direct appeals and other fund‑raising activities may be conducted from time to time by the Financial Appeals Coordinator,

Bylaw 7. Endowment Appeal

Current language:

For the purpose of raising funds for the Ski for Light Endowment Fund, direct appeals, Fund‑raising events, and other related activities may be conducted periodically by the Endowment Committee.

Proposed revision:

For the purpose of raising funds for the Ski for Light Endowment Fund, direct appeals, Fund‑raising events, and other related activities may be conducted periodically by the Major Donors Committee in coordination with the Financial Appeals Coordinator.



SFL VIP Recruitment Committee Report  2019-2020
Chair: Melinda Hollands
Members: Bob Hartt, Bonnie O’Day
There were 158  VIP applications this year, which is more than we have had in several years. The drop out rate was 18.8%, which is the lowest in quite some time. Therefore we have a lot of new VIP attendees! First time VIP applicants represent 25.3% of all VIP applicants. We anticipate that VIP attendees will represent 21.6 % of all VIP participants.   
 
A shortened 2020 News Release was sent to the following agencies for publication in their newsletters:
-NFB Braille Monitor
NFB State Presidents in Wyoming and surrounding states
ACB Braille Forum
AC state Presidents in Wyoming and surrounding states
National Industries for the Blind…77 affiliated agencies
National Library Service Talking Book Libraries..Wyoming and six surrounding states
Guide Dog Schools,( Guide Dogs for the Blind, Leader Dog,The Seeing Eye,Guide Dog Foundation for the Blind,Guiding Eyes for the Blind, and 
Pilot Dogs, Inc.) 
Second Sense in Chicago
American Printing House for the Blind Visionawares website
National Sports Center for the Disabled in Winter Park, Colorado
Delta Gamma 
Blind Perspective on-line magazine


We know that the best form of recruitment is personal relationships and word of mouth. We published an article in the SFL Bulletin encouraging SFL participants to reach out to spread the word about SFL and encourage people to sign up for the 2020 event.
Our Mentor Program remains strong. Twwenty seven   veteran VIP participants were assigned to contact first time VIP applicants to answer questions and provide support.Mentors were also asked to contact their mentees from last year to encourage them to attend as well. 



Ski for Light Social Media 2019 Report
Feb. 7 2020
Sonja Elmquist, Social Media chair


Ski for Light’s Facebook page has seen steadily increasing engagement among SFL veterans including instances of very high engagement surrounding recognition of members’ achievements outside of SFL and reminders of the event throughout the year.  There remains an opportunity to leverage the organization’s social media efforts to expand SFL recognition beyond current and recent event attendees, and use social media assets as a vehicle for creating richer connections among veteran and potential members throughout the year. 

Post activity and engagement take place principally in the days surrounding the SFL International and Ridderrennet; there is opportunity to collect stories and photos during these events that can be used more intensely throughout the year. 

Facebook results:
	Month
	posts
	Reach (opportunities to view)
	Engagement
(likes/reactions and clicks)
	

	Jan
	18
	13,973
	3001
	

	Feb
	13
	10,190
	3,498
	

	March
	13
	28,360 * incl 20,800 from promoted post

	3,778 * incl promotion
	

	April
	2
	887
	53
	

	May
	0
	
	0
	

	June
	0
	
	0
	

	July
	1
	5,321 *single post was promoted
	392 * incl promotion
	

	August
	1
	620
	131
	

	September
	3
	
	438
	

	October
	2
	1969 *incl 1,100 from promoted post
	70
	

	November
	1
	502
	130
	

	December
	3
	4,806 * incl 4,200 from promoted post
	459 * incl 355 from promoted post
	

	Total
		57
	67,063
	11,950
	


Source: SE analysis of information from Facebook “Insights” tool.
Key Findings: 

· January through March understandably have the highest volume of posts and engagement due to the SFL International, Ridderrennet and Birkebeiner. 
· Prime guide-recruitment, sponsorship and fundraising time periods are relatively neglected. 
· A single post in July offering already-known information about the 2020 event achieved the second-highest engagement of the year. This could reveal an appetite for year-round content/opportunities to engage with SFL members. 
· The highest reach of the year was from a promoted March post about an article from the Rhinelander, Wisconsin newspaper featuring Skier Tim McCorcle and guide Michael Evelo winning the Birkebeiner. The post’s reach was 20,800. 
· Posts by Julie Coppins, both organic and promoted, performed well. Her positive, casual tone clearly resonates strongly with the SFL audience. 

2020 Social Media goals: 
· Continue strong post volume and engagement during Jan-Feb-March when SFL members are preparing for and participating in SFL International, Ridderrennet and Birkebeiner events. 
· Continue to grow engagement with SFL’s Facebook page through increasing number of followers, reach and engagement numbers. 
· Increase the cadence and consistency of SFL social media posts year-round
· Explore expanding beyond Facebook (this could involve a survey of SFL members social-media habits)
· Clearly tie social media activity to organizational goals



Recommendations for 2020: 
Structure/organization
· Clearly articulate agreed objectives for social media outreach to reflect and amplify organization objectives including sponsorship, fundraising and recruitment
· Create and implement a structured, year-round plan for content and engagement
· Identify a group of “champions” who can be relied on to promote and engage with content
· Expand the number of members of the SM committee and formally identify responsibilities for posting and communicating among the group
· Establish/clarify guidelines and budget for paid promotion
· SE recommendation: Use promotion for targeted recruitment, fundraising and sponsorship posts; include promotion in content plan; develop measurement tactics to assess effectiveness in reaching recruitment, fundraising and sponsorship objectives
· Create richer collaboration with host venue, local XC skiing and local VIP/MIP groups beginning as early as possible 
· Identify counterparts at host venue and local VIP/MIP groups to collaborate on content/posts and amplify message
· Identify local sources of volunteers, guides and participants to collaborate on content/posts and amplify message
· Leverage members of regional SFL groups for year-round content and amplification 

Content
· Create a 12-month content calendar to maintain a cadence of posts throughout the year. Store it in a shared doc (ex, google docs) for collaboration, transparency and accountability
· Plan specific recruitment, sponsorship and fundraising campaigns to cohere with those objectives. Identify and create targeted content to amplify those messages/objectives. 
· Timing, messages, cadence, in-person follow-up
· Share responsibility for content creation/posting among a handful of people so that when life happens the SFL page doesn’t suffer
· Increase the number of voices represented in posts – MIPS, VIPS, Guides, Volunteers
· Increase the number of posts that feature more than text
· Mix “throwback” content from SFL winter events with “current” stories highlighting the SFL community/friendships and members’ year-round active lifestyle
· Connect the efforts of the SFL Bulletin editor and the social media team to leverage the work each does to boost engagement with Bulletin content. 
· Use a positive, casual and action-oriented tone/voice in posts.

Measurement
· Measure activity and engagement monthly and report quarterly to give the social media team and SFL decisionmakers more robust data to further refine SM activity and planning. 
· Standardize reporting to easily compare progress over time. 
· Recommended categories: number of posts, reach per post, engagement per post, outcomes connected with organization objectives
· Review measurement annually to ensure it captures data useful to assess SM impact on organization objectives
· Identify a tool to facilitate analytics. Decide whether a free tool is adequate or budget should be allocated. Free options to explore include:
· Agorapulse li: sonja.elmquist@gmail.com pw: SFL2020!
· SumAll li: sonja.elmquist@gmail.com pw: SFL2020

